CANYONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

MEETING MINUTES
REGULAR SESSION 7:00 P.M.
MONDAY SEPTEMBER 16, 2019
REGULAR SESSION 
I. CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:
Council President Coleman called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and all joined in the Pledge of Allegiance.
II.
ROLL CALL:

COUNCIL PRESENT:
 Councilors Coleman, Barton, Freeman, and Byrd. 

COUNCIL ABSENT:   Mayor Young, Councilor Young.
STAFF PRESENT:
Administrator/Recorder Evans and Finance Deputy Recorder Bennett. 
STAFF ABSENT:
None.
III. AGENDA REVIEW AND/OR ADDITIONS:

None.
IV. CONSENT CALENDAR:
1. Approval of minutes for August 19, 2019.
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Freeman seconded a motion to approve the minutes for August 19, 2019.  Councilor President Coleman, Councilors Byrd, Freeman, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
IV.
COUNCIL BUSINESS:
1. Ratification of the Emergency Sewer Line Replacement.
Staff was notified of a potential sewer line break in the creek crossing by the Tiller Trail Bridge on Friday, August 30, 2019 at 10:30 a.m.  Staff investigated and found a 4” hole in the top of the sewer pipe and two of the downstream manholes were plugged.  By 11:30 a.m. staff had temporarily plugged the hole and spent the remainder of the day unplugging the manholes with the jetter truck.
When sewage enters into a creek the City is required by law to contact the Oregon Emergency Response System so that all the appropriate agencies and parties can be notified.  Staff called them at 10:30 a.m. and was given case number 2019-2273.  They advised staff that someone from DEQ would contact the City with additional instructions.  Staff did not hear from DEQ until 4:00 p.m. when John Gasik called the City Administrator.  Mr. Gasik instructed staff to place signs warning people to stay out of the creek in the spill area and to issue a public notice informing people of the potential health hazard.
Staff posted signs along the creek, but it was difficult to get a hold of any public relations people since it was so late on a Friday before a long weekend.  The warning was placed on face book and sent to the media.  Everything seemed fine at the end of the workday on Friday.  There were arrangements made with the City Engineer to come by on Tuesday and help with plans to permanently fix the hole.
On Tuesday morning Rob went down to the site to check on everything first thing.  Upon inspection of the pipe he saw that the hole was still plugged but the downhill manhole was dry indicating the line was plugged again.  In further inspection of the pipe he found a smaller hole almost at the bottom of the pipe.  Since the jetter truck does not have the ability to suck out the pipe it just flushes the line staff had to call upon Winston to bring their big Vactor truck to assist.  Winston and City staff spent the remainder of the day cleaning the pipe crossing the river and the pipe connecting the two downstream manholes.  By the end of the day they had taken about three yards of gravel out of the lines and all was flowing well.  
Once the leak was discovered on Tuesday staff attempted to reach DEQ to update them and get further guidance.  No one from DEQ returned their calls until Thursday afternoon.  Paul Kennedy called and requested the restriction on swimming be extended out to Stanton Park and the City do an e-coli testing until the stream returns back to normal.  It was great to see that the testing results were lower than the e-coli limits for the sewer plants discharge.
Wednesday morning the line was found to be plugged again.  The line is encased in concrete so a visual inspection could not determine anything new.  Winston was not able to come and help so Sutherlin was asked to bring their truck down.  However, their truck was too small to unplug the pipe, so staff contacted Roseburg Urban Sanitary Authority (RUSA) for assistance.  They sent down two large trucks and a camera truck.  They were able to clear the line and get a camera down it.  Staff contacted Gosslin Construction to look at the project.  Together with the city engineer we were able to come up with a plan to replace the pipe.
Gosslin Construction installed bypass pumping around the pipe section to be replaced to eliminate any more leakage of sewer into Canyon Creek.  When Gosslin Construction went to connect the new pipe they discovered that the remaining portion of the line on both sides was still full of gravel.  Winston once again came to the rescue at 8:00 p.m. on a Friday night and cleaned the line.  At around 10:00 p.m. Knife River delivered a load of cement.  The critical part of the project was all completed by 11:00 p.m. and sewerage was flowing freely through the new pipe.
Staff is asking Council to acknowledge that it was an emergency situation and there was not adequate 

time to wait for a Council meeting and ratify the decisions made by staff as appropriate decisions.

Councilor Barton, and Councilor Byrd seconded a motion to acknowledge that the Canyon 

Creek sewer line break repair was an emergency situation and there was not adequate time to 
wait for a Council meeting and ratified the decisions made by staff as appropriate decisions.

Councilor President Coleman, Councilors Byrd, Freeman, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
V.
REPORTS:

1. Sheriff’s Office Report.

This month there were 302 calls for service, 41 reports, 60 traffic stops, 50 citations written, and 24 criminal cases.  They also had 27 arrests, 1 drug case and 2 Dui cases.  They have been focusing on traffic in the school zones.  Been a very busy month.
2. Administrative Report.
STREET:  The estimated cost to pave all of the block between third and fourth street on pine street is $20,750.00.  And with the engineering cost could be $25,000.00.
WATER:  A notice was sent out regarding the possible effects of the Mile Post 97 fire on the City’s drinking water.  Someone recently posted the old boiled water notice from February 2019, which has resulted in lots of calls coming into City Hall.  There are no current water restrictions in effect at this time so if anyone asks please enlighten them.  Recent rains have only caused a little problem in the turbidity of the water.  
SEWER PLANT UPGRADE:  Construction is currently on schedule for the new sewer plant.  The contractor treated the Hamlin Road for dust control on Friday, August 23, 2019 after he was told not to do it.  There were no warning signs put up and the affected people were not contacted.
City Administrator has approved change order #3 in the amount of $2,210.00 for electrical circuits for the chemical feed pumps in the control building.  These circuits were not originally included in the plans.
The sewer line repair cost will come out of the sewer rehab line item.

LANDUSE:  There may be a buyer for the Church property on the end of Main Street.  The person pursuing this property is intending to place apartments on the site.  
Councilor Barton asked if it will sell this time around?  City Administrator said that Jim Booth is starting to build tiny homes on his portion of the property behind the church property.

VI.
ANNOUNCEMENTS:


Planning Commission Meeting - Wednesday, October 9, 2019


Council Meeting - Monday, October 21, 2019
VII.
ADJOURNMENT:

Council President Coleman adjourned the meeting at 8:00 p.m.
ATTEST:




















Judy Coleman, Council President
Dawn Bennett, Finance Deputy Recorder
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